Hnited States Senate WASHINGTON, DC 20510

August 18, 2021

The Honorable Lina Khan Chair Federal Trade Commission 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, D.C. 20580

Dear Chair Khan,

We write to express our serious concerns about Tesla's misleading advertising of its Autopilot and Full Self-Driving (FSD) features. Tesla's marketing has repeatedly overstated the capabilities of its vehicles, and these statements increasingly pose a threat to motorists and other users of the road. Accordingly, we urge you to open an investigation into potentially deceptive and unfair practices in Tesla's advertising and marketing of its driving automation systems and take appropriate enforcement action to ensure the safety of all drivers on the road.

On August 13, 2021, the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) opened a formal investigation into Tesla's Autopilot feature after identifying 11 crashes with Autopilot engaged since 2018 that involved a Tesla striking one or more vehicles at first responder sites.¹ This is not the first time NHTSA has investigated Tesla's Autopilot. While a previous investigation, closed in 2017, did not identify any defects with Autopilot after a fatal crash, this latest investigation is a new defect investigation into Tesla's Autopilot.²

Tesla's Autopilot and FSD are partially automated and include lane keeping assistance and adaptive cruise control features that can help prevent driver stress and fatigue when properly used. They are not fully autonomous features, however, and there are no fully autonomous vehicles currently available on the market. In fact, NHTSA estimates that fully automated safety features and true highway autopilot will not be ready until at least 2025.³ Understanding these limitations is essential, for when drivers' expectations exceed their vehicle's capabilities, serious and fatal accidents can and do result.

We fear that Tesla's Autopilot and FSD features are not as mature and reliable as the company pitches to the public. On April 22, 2019, Tesla posted a video on its YouTube channel titled "Full Self-Driving" showing a Tesla driving entirely on its own.⁴ Tesla CEO Elon Musk has also repeatedly boasted about Tesla's systems. In July 2020 and again in January 2021, Mr. Musk claimed

¹ U.S. Department of Transportation, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "ODI Resume: Autopilot & First Responder Scenes," https://static.nhtsa.gov/odi/inv/2021/INOA-PE21020-1893.pdf (accessed August 16, 2021).

² U.S. Department of Transportation, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "ODI Resume: Automatic vehicle control systems," https://static.nhtsa.gov/odi/inv/2016/INCLA-PE16007-7876.pdf (accessed August 16, 2021).

³ National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Automated Vehicles for Safety,"

https://www.nhtsa.gov/technology-innovation/automated-vehicles-safety (accessed August 9, 2021).

⁴ Tesla, "Full Self-Driving," YouTube video, 1:56, April 22, 2019, https://youtu.be/tlThdr3O5Qo.

to consumers that Tesla vehicles would soon reach Level 5 autonomy, or full automation.⁵ Unfortunately, Tesla's advertising and marketing is reaching a large audience: the "Full Self-Driving" video has been viewed more than 18 million times. While Tesla has buried qualifying disclaimers elsewhere on their website, the link in the video's caption redirects to a purchasing page that fails to provide additional information about the true capabilities of the vehicle.⁶

Tesla drivers listen to these claims and believe their vehicles are equipped to drive themselves – with potentially deadly consequences. At least 11 people have died in fatal crashes with Autopilot activated since Tesla introduced the feature in 2015.⁷ In May, the driver of a Tesla Model 3 was killed after the vehicle crashed on a highway in California. The driver had previously posted a video of his Tesla online in which it drove itself without human assistance. Autopilot was activated when the crash occurred.⁸ Less than two weeks after the fatal crash, California Highway Patrol arrested a man for riding in the backseat of his Tesla while the vehicle was in Autopilot on the highway. After his arrest, the driver cited Mr. Musk's statements about the vehicle's abilities as justification for his actions.⁹ It is clear that drivers take Tesla's statements about their vehicles' capabilities at face value and suffer grave consequences.

Advocates and other federal agencies have repeatedly called on the FTC to act on Tesla's possible false advertising of its driving automation systems. In 2018, the Center for Auto Safety and Consumer Watchdog wrote to then FTC Chairman Joseph Simons urging the FTC to investigate Tesla's deceptive and unfair practices in the advertising and marketing of Autopilot after two fatal crashes.¹⁰ They renewed their request to the Commission in 2019 following additional fatal incidents.¹¹ NHTSA also sent Mr. Musk a cease-and-desist letter in 2018 over his claims about the vehicles' safety and, importantly, asked the FTC to investigate the claims under its "unfair or deceptive acts practices" authority.¹² As the FTC has noted in other matters, the Commission has a significant role in protecting consumers against false, misleading, and dangerous advertising in car sales.¹³

⁵ "Elon Musk says full self-driving Tesla tech 'very close,'" *BBC* (London, England), July 9, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-53349313; Kyle Hyatt, "Elon Musk says Tesla's Full Self-Driving tech will have Level 5 autonomy by the end of 2021," *Roadshow*, January 27, 2021,

https://www.cnet.com/roadshow/news/elon-musk-full-self-driving-tesla-earnings-call/.

⁶ *Tesla*, https://www.tesla.com/?utm_campaign=FSD&utm_source=youtube&utm_medium=social (accessed August 9, 2021).

⁷ Rick Newman, "It's time to notice Tesla's Autopilot death toll," *Yahoo! Finance* (New York, New York), April 19, 2021, https://finance.yahoo.com/news/its-time-to-notice-teslas-autopilot-death-toll-195849408.html.

⁸ Daisy Nguyen, "Tesla driver in fatal California crash had posted videos of himself in vehicle" *Los Angeles Times* (Los Angeles, California), May 16, 2021, https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2021-05-16/tesla-driver-in-fatal-california-crash-had-post-videos-of-himself-in-vehicle.

⁹ Katherine Bindley and Rebecca Elliot, "Tesla Drivers Test Autopilot's Limits, Attracting Audiences–and Safety Concerns," *Wall Street Journal* (New York, New York), May 20, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/tesla-drivers-test-autopilots-limits-attracting-audiencesand-safety-concerns-11621503008.

¹⁰ Jason Levine and John Simpson to the Honorable Joseph Simons, May 23, 2018, https://www.autosafety.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/CAS-and-CW-Letter-to-FTC-on-Tesla-Deceptive-Advertising.pdf.

¹¹ Jason Levine and Adam Scow to the Honorable Joseph Simons, July 25, 2019, https://www.autosafety.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/CAS-and-CW-Letter-to-FTC-on-Tesla-Deceptive-Advertising-2019-FINAL.pdf.

¹² Sean O'Kane, "Feds told Tesla to stop 'mislead' the public about Model 3 safety," *The Verge* (Washington, D.C.) August 7, 2019, https://www.theverge.com/2019/8/7/20758349/tesla-model-3-safety-misleading-ftc-national-highway-traffic-administration-elon-musk.

¹³ Federal Trade Commission, "Statement of the Federal Trade Commission Concerning Auto Recall Advertising Cases,"

Despite these warnings, Tesla has persistently misrepresented the capabilities of its cars and the company's progress towards safe Autopilot and FSD technology. On an earnings call in January this year, Mr. Musk claimed Tesla vehicles would be fully autonomous by the end of the year.¹⁴ On July 9, 2021, Tesla released beta version 9 of what it brands to consumers as "Full Self-Driving" software, a subscription feature (recently made available to all Tesla owners) that costs hundreds of dollars per month but – despite its name – does not deliver full autonomy.¹⁵ After the update, drivers have posted videos online showing their updated Tesla vehicles making unexpected maneuvers that require human intervention to prevent a crash.¹⁶ Mr. Musk's tepid precautions tucked away on social media are no excuse for misleading drivers and endangering the lives of everyone on the road.¹⁷ As Tesla makes widely available its FSD and Autopilot technology and doubles down on its inflated promises, we are alarmed by the prospect of more drivers relying more frequently on systems that do not nearly deliver the expected level of safety.

Tesla and Mr. Musk's repeated overstatements of their vehicle's capabilities – despite clear and frequent warnings – demonstrate a deeply concerning disregard for the safety of those on the road and require real accountability. Their claims put Tesla drivers – and all of the travelling public – at risk of serious injury or death. In light of these concerns, we urge you to swiftly open an investigation into Tesla's repeated and overstated claims about their Autopilot and Full Self-Driving features and take appropriate enforcement action to prevent further injury or death as a result of any Tesla feature.

Thank you for your attention to this important matter, and we look forward to your response.

Sincerely,

RICHARD BLUMENTHAL United States Senate

EDWARD L MA

United States Senate

https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/cases/161216_six_auto_recall_cases_statement_of_the_commission_1_1.pdf (accessed August 9, 2021).

¹⁴ Hyatt, "Elon Musk." After inquiries from the California Department of Motor Vehicles, Tesla walked back Musk's comments about the Full-Self Driving feature, calling full autonomy "unlikely" by the end of 2021. Andrew Hawkins, "Tesla privately admits Elon Musk has been exaggerating about full self-driving," *The Verge* (Washington, D.C.), May 7, 2021 https://www.theverge.com/2021/5/7/22424592/tesla-elon-musk-autopilot-dmvfsd-exaggeration.

¹⁵ "Support," *Tesla*, https://www.tesla.com/support/full-self-driving-subscriptions (accessed August 9, 2021).

¹⁶ AI Addict, "[FSD Beta 9] Downtown San Francisco," YouTube video, 11:12, July 11, 2021,

https://youtu.be/GlIdu7prsAw. Full breadth of videos seen at

ahttps://www.youtube.com/results?search_query=tesla+fsd+9.

¹⁷ In advance of the release, Musk acknowledged that drivers must "be paranoid" as the software will have "unknown issues," and the release notes similarly tell drivers to use "additional caution" because the software "may do the wrong thing at the worst time." Elon Musk (@elonmusk), Twitter post, July 8, 2021, 9:18 p.m., https://twitter.com/elonmusk/status/1413306409693892613; Tesla Raj (@tesla_raj), Twitter post, July 10, 2021,

^{3:37} a.m., https://twitter.com/tesla_raj/status/1413764413165772803.